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Seminary Hill Association, Inc.
Monthly Board Meeting
14 March 2013

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 PM by President Nancy Jennings at Immanuel Church-on-the-Hill.  President Jennings made several announcements:

· A Waterfront Flyer by Andrew Macdonald was made available for those interested.
· City brochures about Alexandria’s bike program were also available.
· A flyer discussing the City proposal for a tax increase was made available.  The City is proposing a real estate tax increase of 4% and a personal property tax increase of 5%.

The Board of Directors approved the minutes of the meetings held on 14 and 26 February 2013.  The Board then heard and approved the Treasurer’s Report stating that the SHA account now totaled $28,955.69.  The Treasurer reported that the Spring Membership drive was a big success.  The response so far is that 90 additional residents have paid dues and checks are still coming in.

Area Reports:  Lillian Patterson, Area 1, is concerned about speeding on Quaker Lane.  Carter Flemming, Area 2 and Vice President, reported that storm water work was continuing on Bishop Lane.  Dick Hobson, Area 3, reported that thru traffic was increasing on Quaker Lane.  Richard Hunt, Area 4, was out of town but wanted the Board to know that he opposes the proposed lane configuration on Seminary Road and Quaker Lane.  He said the change would probably make it more difficult to get onto Quaker Lane from Sterling Avenue as well as other side streets intersecting Quaker Lane.  Tom Fulton, Area 6, discussed future plans for storm water mitigation at Fort Ward Park.  Frank Putzu, Area 8, said he did not have the full costs yet for the new Hammond School athletic field but figured the final cost would be about $2.3 Million.  Joanne Lepanto, Past President, said there continues to be lots of traffic violations in the Seminary Ridge area – many apparently caused by student drivers.  

Dr. Barney Hawkins, substituting for Heather Zdancewicz, Virginia Theological Seminary, announced that there would be a Christian Rock Concert on 13 April from 9 AM to 10 PM.  Attendance would be limited to 2000 people.  He also said that there would be a dedication for the new VTS Chapel in October of 2013.  The groundbreaking will be held on 14 September.  He estimated the building of the new Chapel would take about 18 months.  Dr. Hawkins also advised that the new entrance to the VTS would be approximately 50 feet west of the current entrance as opposed to earlier possibilities of having the new entrance moved further to be across from Fort Williams Parkway.

Police Report:  SGT Houston, Police representative for SHA, reported that there were 178 ‘police events’ in the SHA area since last month but there were no significant crime issues.  He reminded everybody to keep their car doors locked when the vehicle is unattended as there continues to be robberies from unlocked cars.  He also provided a status on Officer Laboy who was shot recently during a traffic stop.  Officer Laboy is improving slowly and has been transferred to a rehabilitation facility.

LT Brian Grenadier, Sherriff’s Office, said the office was going through the accreditation process and the office was still doing inmate work details.

Guest Speaker:  Tim Aiken, the legislative director from Congressman Moran’s office, made a presentation on the proposed Metro Station for Potomac Yard.  He said an Environmental Review would be conducted and the estimated the cost for the new Metro Station would be somewhere between $150 and $500 Million dollars.  The Federal Government would not be providing money for the project because it is an ‘infill’ project; adding a station to an existing system rather than expanding a system.  There was a general discussion by SHA members with concerns about a proposed ‘staging area’ on the George Washington Parkway.

Guest Speaker:  Bob Garbacz, City Transportation Office, provided a briefing on a proposed lane change configuration on Seminary Road at Quaker Lane to mitigate the traffic issues primarily caused by the increased BRAC traffic.  There was considerable discussion amongst attendees with various thoughts on how to decrease the traffic congestion on Seminary Road and on Quaker Lane.  Overall, the feeling from most of the attendees was that the proposed new lane configuration may indeed increase the traffic backup on Quaker Lane as opposed to solving the problem on Seminary Road.  A subcommittee of SHA members will continue this discussion.

Old Business

The Beauregard Rezoning Advisory Group (BRAG) is preparing final recommendations to the City.

The DSUP for Colonial Heights decks was approved by the Planning Commission and would be an agenda item for the City Council meeting on 16 March.

The Waterfront Text Amendment—despite a SHA resolution in opposition—was approved by the Planning Commission on 5 March and is on the agenda for the City Council meeting on 16 March.

The Text Amendment for Zoning Code Section 11-808—despite SHA concerns—was also approved by the Planning Commission on 5 March and will be an agenda item for the 16 March Council meeting.

Lights at the Hummel Bowl were not a topic at the winter meeting of the Episcopal High School Board but may be discussed at the April meeting.

New Business

President Jennings announced two guest speakers for future SHA meetings:  Dana Wedeles, an urban planner with the City Parks and Recreation Department, will speak on 17 April about the Chinquapin Park plans and the Citywide Parks and Improvement Plan and Laurel Hamming from ACPS will likely speak about recent growth in student enrollment on 9 May.

Carter Flemming suggested a possible change to the SHA Bylaws to allow for email voting.  In the past two years, there have been several times where an emergency unplanned meeting of the SHA Board of Directors was needed but because of individual schedules, it was difficult to attain a quorum for a meeting.  She proposed and the Board discussed the idea of allowing for email voting whenever a situation like this arises.  A SHA Bylaw change can be approved by the SHA Board for immediate implementation subject to final approval at the next SHA Annual Meeting.  Dick Hayes, SHA Secretary, agreed to draft up a proposed amendment and provide it to President Jennings for discussion at the next SHA Board meeting.

President Jennings noted that proposed Aquatic Facilities for the West End are not in the proposed City Budget for 2013/2014.

Having no further regular business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:50 PM. 

Richard J. Hayes, Recorder


Board Members present: President Jennings, Carter Flemming, Dick Hayes, Jack Sullivan, Lillian Patterson, Dick Hobson, Tom Fulton, Frank Putzu, Ann Henshaw, Joe Fischer, and Joanne Lepanto.

Others in attendance included: SGT Houston, LT Brian Grenadier, Buck Coates, Claire and Bob Dunn, Fran Vogel, Norm and Carolann Sharp, James Durham, Mike and Margo Golden, Sharon Annear, Bill Dickinson, Carolyn Griglione, and Harriett McCune.
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